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INTENT STATEMENT 

 

Chapter 2025-182 (Senate Bill 954), which took e ect July 1, 2025, requires that local 
governments adopt ordinances to provide a codified process for review and approval of 
certified recovery residences.  The adoption of this ordinance must occur by January 1, 2026. 

“Certified recovery residence” is defined in Sec. 397.311, Florida Statutes as “a recovery 
residence that holds a valid certificate of compliance and is actively managed by a certified 
recovery residence administrator.”  A “recovery residence” is defined as “a residential 
dwelling unit, the community housing component of a licensed day or night treatment facility 
with community housing, or other form of group housing, which is o ered or advertised 
through any means, including oral, written, electronic, or printed means, by any person or 
entity as a residence that provides a peer supported, alcohol-free, and drug-free living 
environment.” Sec. 397.311, Florida Statutes. 

This legislation requires the County to adopt an ordinance that establishes procedures for 
the review and approval of certified recovery residences within its jurisdiction, including a 
procedure for consideration of requests for reasonable accommodations from land 
development regulations that would prohibit the establishment of a certified recovery 
residence.  A reasonable accommodation is a waiver to a requirement or policy that allows 
disabled persons to use a residential dwelling.  The reasonable accommodation 
requirement related to certified recovery residences is based in case law interpreting the 
Federal Fair Housing Amendments Act (42 U.S.C. ss. 3601, et seq.) and Title II of the 
Americans with Disabilities Act (42 U.S.C. ss. 12131, et seq.). These federal laws apply to 
certified recovery residences,  which provide housing for individuals in recovery from 
substance addiction as these individuals are considered to be disabled under the law.  
Certified recovery residences are already considered to be permissible as residential 
dwelling units under the current Land Development Code, so this amendment will not result 
in a significant change to the county’s regulation of the use.   



The proposed text amendment to the Land Development Code is necessary in order to 
implement Chapter 2025-182 (Senate Bill 954).   

 

 








